



Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (RNAO)

Closing the Gender Wage Gap

Written Submission to the Gender Wage Gap
Strategy Steering Committee

January 15, 2016



RNAO Recommendations to the Provincial Government to Bridge the Gender Wage Equity Gap

- Address urgent salary and benefits inequities between primary care NPs and NPs in acute care hospitals and CCACs.
- Equalize remuneration and working conditions for RNs working in public health, primary care, hospital care, home care, rehabilitation, complex, and long-term care as well as those working in correctional settings.
- Stop replacing RNs with less qualified providers in order to balance budgets in hospitals and other settings. Instead, invest in models of nursing care delivery that reflect the best evidence to optimize person, staff, and organizational outcomes.
- Achieve the government's commitment of 70 per cent full-time employment status of RNs and NPs across all health sectors to ensure continuity of care and care provider.
- Advocate for a national, regulated, not-for-profit child care program that includes 24/7 access to accommodate 24/7 nursing as well as the needs of other female workers.
- Support the Equal Pay Coalition's twelve action steps to close the gender gap by 2025:
 - Treat closing the gap as a human rights priority
 - Raise awareness through annual Equal Pays and education
 - Develop a "Close the Gender Pay Gap by 2025 Plan"
 - Enforce and expand pay equity laws
 - Implement employment equity laws and policies
 - Promote access to collective bargaining
 - Increase the minimum wage
 - Provide affordable and accessible child care
 - Mainstream equity compliance into government laws and policies
 - Mainstream equity compliance into workplaces and businesses
 - End violence and harassment of women
 - Secure decent work for women across the economic spectrum
- Continue to advance health outcomes and decrease health inequities by advancing cross-ministerial and cross-sectoral action on the social determinants of health. Recently issued pertinent RNAO submissions with evidence, rationale, and recommendations include:
 - Letter to Prime Minister Trudeau and Premier Wynne: Federal and Provincial Investment in Affordable Housing for Better Health
 - Response to the Changing Workplaces Review: Submission to the Ministry of Labour
 - Input on Long-Term Affordable Housing Update
 - Ending Sexual Violence and Harassment for a Healthier Ontario: Written Submission to the Select Committee on Sexual Violence and Harassment
 - Pre-Budget Submission 2015-Moving Forward on Deficits: Social, Health, Environmental and Infrastructure

- Open Letter to Premier Wynne from Ontario's Nurses: Raise the Minimum Wage to \$14 per hour

RNAO Resources on Increasing Diversity in Nursing

- Careers in Nursing: A World of Opportunities
 - website <http://careersinnursing.ca/>
- RNAO expert interest groups, include:
 - International Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/inig>
 - Men in Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/minig>
 - *RN Journal* article on Men in Nursing
 - Rainbow Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/rnig>
- Relevant RNAO Positions and Policy Statements
 - Racism
 - Respecting Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity
 - Violence Against Nurses: Zero Tolerance for Violence Against Nurses and Nursing Students
- Relevant RNAO Best Practice Guidelines, Healthy Work Environments
 - Embracing Cultural Diversity in Health Care: Developing Cultural Competence
 - Preventing and Managing Violence in the Workplace
 - Workplace Health, Safety and Well-Being of the Nurse Guideline

Introduction

The Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (RNAO) is the professional association representing registered nurses (RN), nurse practitioners (NP), and nursing students in all roles and sectors across Ontario. Since 1925, RNAO has advocated for healthy public policy, promoted excellence in nursing practice, increased nurses' contributions to shaping the health system, and influenced decisions that affect nurses and the public they serve. RNAO appreciates the opportunity to provide feedback to the Gender Wage Gap Strategy Steering Committee.

Context: International Human Rights, Trends, and Escalating Inequities

Canada has international human rights obligations to address the gender wage gap under the Convention Concerning Equal Remuneration for Men and Women for Work of Equal Value and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women.¹ Although these Conventions were ratified by Canada in 1972² and 1981³ respectively, Canada is moving in the wrong direction on this imperative for human rights. Since the Ministry of Labour released the gender wage gap background paper in October 2015,⁴ Canada's ranking in the Global Gender Gap Index has worsened falling from 19th of 142 countries in 2014 to 30th of 145 countries in 2015.⁵ In 2015, Canada lags behind all of the Nordic countries, Germany (11th), United Kingdom (18th), and the United States (28th) among others when the overall gender gap is compared internationally.⁶

In 2010, using the average annual earnings of Ontario men and women, the gender pay gap was 28 per cent or, on average, women made 72 cents for every dollar made by men. In 2011, the gender pay gap in Ontario grew to 31.5 per cent-on average, women made 68.5 cents for every dollar made by men. The average annual earnings for men in Ontario increased by \$200-from \$48,800 in 2010 to \$49,000 in 2011, while women's average earnings decreased by \$1,400-from \$35,000 in 2010 to \$33,600 in 2011.⁷ In countries around the world, Equal Pay Day is marked to reflect the extra time it takes a woman to earn as much as a man.⁸ To reflect the data from 2010 to 2011 in calendar terms, Ontario's Equal Pay Day landed on April 9, 2013 but the following year it took a week later, until April 16, 2014, for the equal pay mark to be achieved.⁹ Equal Pay Day 2015 was marked by the government of Ontario on April 20, 2015.^{10 11}

It is fitting that Premier Wynne identified the development of a wage gap strategy as a priority for the Minister of Labour¹² and the Minister Responsible for Women's Issues¹³ leading to the current consultation process.¹⁴

In a globalized economy where precarious employment, including part-time work, is increasing at a faster rate than full-time work, women are the most disadvantaged as they are over-represented. In Ontario in 2013, 65.8 per cent of

part-time workers were women compared with 34.2 per cent of men, while 43.8 per cent of full-time workers were women, compared to 56.2 per cent of men.¹⁵ With women accounting for 58.3 per cent of minimum wage workers in Ontario, they are also more likely than men to work a minimum wage job.¹⁶ Precarious employment is now the "new normal"¹⁷ with insecure work increasing by 50 per cent in the last two decades with corresponding negative health and social impacts.^{18 19} Characterized by uncertainty, low income, lack of control, and limited access to regulatory protections, precarious employment is shaped by type of employment, employment status, social context and social location.²⁰

Not only is poverty gendered, but intersecting factors often associated with discrimination increase vulnerability to wage gaps. The median income of Aboriginal women is 17 per cent less than that of non-Aboriginal women, 25 per cent less than that of Aboriginal men, and 40 per cent behind the earnings of non-Aboriginal men.²¹ First-generation racialized male immigrants make 68.7 cents for every dollar that non-racialized male immigrants make while racialized women immigrants make 48.7 cents for every dollar that non-racialized male immigrants make.²² Second generation Canadians with similar education and age still experience colour-coded and gendered wage gaps. In this cohort, the gap narrows but persists-racialized men earn 75.6 cents for every dollar earned by non-racialized men and racialized women earn 56.5 cents per dollar of what non-racialized men earn.²³ Women with disabilities earn 75 per cent of what women without disabilities earn.²⁴

Characteristics possibly associated with a smaller gender wage gap include union membership, public sector employment, full-time employment, and pay transparency.²⁵ Between 1997 and 2014 the gender wage gap (average hourly wages) declined from 20.6 per cent to 16.4 per cent for non-unionized employees. In contrast, unionized employees started with a smaller gender wage gap in 1997 at 9.8 per cent and declined to 4.6 per cent in 2014.²⁶ The unionized wage premium is 28.2 per cent, or \$6.43 per hour in Ontario.²⁷ Higher rates of unionization in the public sector (70 per cent, compared to 15 per cent in the private sector), greater pay equity enforcement, and transparent pay contribute to a smaller gender wage gap in the public sector.²⁸ A slowly increasing share of women's full-time employment from 38 per cent in 1987 to 44 per cent in 2014 is noteworthy as "higher wages are generally found in full-time employment."²⁹ Consistent with pay transparency being more common in public, unionized employment, there is some evidence to suggest that "pay transparency in unionized environments reduces the gender wage gap."³⁰

Educational Sector Mirrors Society and McMaster's Action on Pay Equity

Discrimination, occupational segregation, caregiving activities, workplace culture, and education have been identified as key factors associated with the gender wage gap.³¹ Of note is that the gender wage gap persists across educational

levels³² and into the institutions of higher learning, themselves responsible for generating and transmitting societal knowledge. The University of Ottawa found that in the first year after graduation from engineering and computer science, men were found to be earning on average about \$15,000 more than women.³³ Even among a cohort of physician researchers who had all been awarded prestigious National Institutes of Health grants, a significant gender wage gap remains. In this cohort hired into academic positions, male gender was a significant predictor of salary (\$10,921 higher) even after adjusting for specialty, academic rank, research time, hours worked, and other factors.³⁴ A study of an equivalent group of academic physician researchers at mid-career found a persistent gap, even after adjustment for differences in institutional characteristics, specialty, academic productivity, academic rank, and other factors. In this study, the expected mean salary for women, if they retained their other measured characteristics but were gendered male, would be \$12,194 higher.³⁵

Prompted by documented gender inequities in higher education in Canada,^{36 37} McMaster University gave all female faculty a \$3,515 per year raise effective July 1, 2015 after an internal study found "systematic bias" in salary data over 2012 and 2013 in favour of male faculty.^{38 39} Citing McMaster's scholarship on evidence-based medicine and a culture of evidence-based research and decision-making, Provost and Academic Vice President, David Wilkinson explained, "once the evidence was in, the decision was clear: we had to close the unfair gap in pay between our female and male professors."⁴⁰

Gendered Nature of Health System and Profession of Nursing

The background paper points out that the widest gender wage gap by occupation in Ontario is in health, of which 80.1 per cent are women.⁴¹ There is a 46.7 per cent gap between men in health occupations with an average employment income of \$93,377 compared with women in health occupations with an average employment income of \$49,795.⁴² The authors attribute this to vertical segregation within the hierarchy of occupations with women being clustered at the low paying end.⁴³ Both the highest number and highest concentration of racialized women and Aboriginal women may be found in "health care and social assistance" as an industrial category.⁴⁴

Occupational segregation, whether vertical (within the hierarchy of occupations) or horizontal (across occupations), is "based on social or cultural norms and beliefs that under-value women's work. It leads to the clustering of women in certain occupations and in lower-paying positions."⁴⁵ As may be seen below, while the numbers and percentages of men in nursing in Ontario has steadily increased since 2000, approximately 94 per cent of registered nurses (RN) and nurse practitioners (NP) self-identified as female in 2015.

Number and Percentage of RNs and NPs by Gender, Selected Years, Ontario⁴⁶

Type	Gender	2000		2005		2010		2015	
		Number	%	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
RN	Female	97,416	96.51	104,084	95.55	106,094	94.97	97,797	93.67
RN	Male	3,521	3.49	4,851	4.45	5,623	5.03	6,604	6.33
	Totals	100,937	100	108,935	100	111,717	100	104,401	100
NP	Female	384	95.76	617	94.49	1,512	95.39	2,410	93.88
NP	Male	17	4.24	36	5.51	73	4.61	157	6.12
	Totals	401	100	653	100	1,585	100	2,567	100

A recently published study looked at mean annual salary for female and male registered nurses in the United States using the National Sample Survey of Registered Nurses (1988-2008) and the American Community Survey (2001-2013). Both surveys found that male RNs consistently outearned female RNs across positions, specialties, and settings with no narrowing of the pay gap over time.⁴⁷ The estimated average salary gap was \$5,148 and the widest salary gap was for nurse anesthetists at \$17,290.⁴⁸ While equivalent RN data was not found for Canada or Ontario, these findings are consistent with gendered wage gaps in the professions of law, medicine, science and engineering.⁴⁹

It has been argued that "nurses have never been compensated in accordance with their central role in health care, reflecting the generalized and well-documented under-valuing of the work of women."⁵⁰ The passing of the Ontario *Pay Equity Act* in 1987 was greeted with optimism, however, inappropriate job comparisons resulted in no increase in wages for most RNs.⁵¹ Staff nurses, for example, "found their work compared to that of groundskeepers, lab technicians, and, most infamously, pastry chefs."⁵² With a changing political and economic context that froze hospital budgets, 15,000 RNs in Ontario lost their jobs and "many employers directly blamed pay equity for the need to lay-off RNs."⁵³ Faced with a general backlash against women and feminism, "many nurses internalized blame for what happened in terms of job losses, cut-backs, and so forth, believing that their demands to simply be treated equally, caused the ensuing chaos."⁵⁴

Turmoil in the health system of the 1990s has some parallels to the current context. Since 2009⁵⁵ to current days, a number of hospitals in Ontario are adjusting their nurse staffing, skill mix and care delivery models in an attempt to save money.⁵⁶ Often this involves the replacement of RNs with less qualified and lower paid providers. This represents a grossly short-sighted approach because using RNs results in improved clinical and financial outcomes.⁵⁷ Evidence on nursing models of care delivery conclusively shows that fragmentation leads to medical errors.⁵⁸ Higher levels of direct clinical care provided by RNs is linked with improved client outcomes⁵⁹ including fewer deaths, lower rates of complications, shorter lengths of stay in hospital, and fewer readmissions.⁶⁰

Lessons to be learned from the 1990s are that "legislation alone cannot bring about the social and economic changes necessary to correct gender-based salary structures."⁶¹ While legislation is a critical foundation to be strengthened and enforced, it must be combined with effective implementation mechanisms that are proactive rather than complaint-driven.⁶² McMaster University's investigation and amelioration of systemic bias against female faculty based on evidence is a model that must be replicated across sectors and institutions. Changing the social and cultural norms that have long been the basis for gender-based discrimination will take public education, discourse on collective values, and a reevaluation of adherence to austerity economic agendas that exacerbate economic inequalities.

RNAO is acutely aware that healthy public policies supported by appropriate funding can make a difference in making progress toward desired outcomes. After the destabilization of the nursing workforce in the 1990s, the provincial government took measures to reverse the downward cycle by making significant investments to create new nursing positions.⁶³ Since 2000, RNAO has advocated a goal of having 70 per cent of all nurses working full-time. From a low of less than 50 per cent RNs working full-time in 1998,⁶⁴ the share of full-time employment for RNs in the general class has increased to 66.6 per cent in 2014 with targeted interventions.⁶⁵

Given the importance of strengthening primary care to make improvements in the health sector, urgent action is also required to strengthen the primary care NP workforce. NPs improve continuity in care and offer health services in a cost-effective manner by increasing efficiency and decreasing duplication.⁶⁶ Furthermore, a Cochrane Review concluded that "... appropriately trained nurses can produce as high quality care as primary care doctors and achieve as good health outcomes for clients."⁶⁷

RNAO is calling on the government to make the modest investment that is needed to ensure that NPs in primary care receive equitable salary and benefits compared to their colleagues in the hospital sector. As of September 1, 2015 there were over 1,900 NPs with primary health care specialization registered with the College of Nurses of Ontario.⁶⁸ Persistent inequalities in NP compensation and benefits between primary care and other sectors, especially hospitals and community care access centres (CCAC) can be as much as \$20,000 difference.⁶⁹ The result is that one in five primary care NP positions is vacant.⁷⁰ These vacancies are attributed to the current primary care compensation structure, which has been stagnant for nine years. Of those leaving primary care, about 50 per cent work in acute care or other sectors.⁷¹ CCACs have hired NPs to provide community care and paying them more than those who work in primary care.⁷² The result is damaging to Ontarians, contributing to sub-optimal fiscal capacity within the system and delayed access to quality care.

RNAO Recommendations to the Provincial Government to Bridge the Gender Wage Equity Gap

- Address urgent salary and benefits inequities between primary care NPs and NPs in acute care hospitals and CCACs.^{73 74}
- Equalize remuneration and working conditions for RNs working in public health, primary care, hospital care, home care, rehabilitation, complex, and long-term care as well as those working in correctional settings.⁷⁵
- Stop replacing RNs with less qualified providers in order to balance budgets in hospitals and other settings. Instead, invest in models of nursing care delivery that reflect the best evidence to optimize person, staff, and organizational outcomes.⁷⁶
- Achieve the government's commitment of 70 per cent full-time employment status of RNs and NPs across all health sectors to ensure continuity of care and care provider.^{77 78}
- Advocate for a national, regulated, not-for-profit child care program⁷⁹ that includes 24/7 access to accommodate 24/7 nursing as well as the needs of other female workers.
- Support the Equal Pay Coalition's twelve action steps^{80 81} to close the gender gap by 2025:
 - Treat closing the gap as a human rights priority
 - Raise awareness through annual Equal Pays and education
 - Develop a "Close the Gender Pay Gap by 2025 Plan"
 - Enforce and expand pay equity laws
 - Implement employment equity laws and policies
 - Promote access to collective bargaining
 - Increase the minimum wage
 - Provide affordable and accessible child care
 - Mainstream equity compliance into government laws and policies
 - Mainstream equity compliance into workplaces and businesses
 - End violence and harassment of women
 - Secure decent work for women across the economic spectrum
- Continue to advance health outcomes and decrease health inequities by advancing cross-ministerial and cross-sectoral action on the social determinants of health. Recently issued pertinent RNAO submissions with evidence, rationale, and recommendations include:
 - Letter to Prime Minister Trudeau and Premier Wynne: Federal and Provincial Investment in Affordable Housing for Better Health⁸²
 - Response to the Changing Workplaces Review: Submission to the Ministry of Labour⁸³
 - Input on Long-Term Affordable Housing Update⁸⁴
 - Ending Sexual Violence and Harassment for a Healthier Ontario: Written Submission to the Select Committee on Sexual Violence and Harassment⁸⁵

- Pre-Budget Submission 2015--Moving Forward on Deficits: Social, Health, Environmental and Infrastructure⁸⁶
- Open Letter to Premier Wynne from Ontario's Nurses: Raise the Minimum Wage to \$14 per hour⁸⁷

RNAO Resources on Increasing Diversity in Nursing

- Careers in Nursing: A World of Opportunities
 - website <http://careersinnursing.ca/>
- RNAO expert interest groups, include:
 - International Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/inig>
 - Men in Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/minig>
 - *RN Journal* article on Men in Nursing⁸⁸
 - Rainbow Nursing Interest Group
 - website <http://rnao.ca/connect/interest-groups/rnig>
- Relevant RNAO Positions and Policy Statements
 - Racism⁸⁹
 - Respecting Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity⁹⁰
 - Violence Against Nurses: Zero Tolerance for Violence Against Nurses and Nursing Students⁹¹
- Relevant RNAO Best Practice Guidelines, Healthy Work Environments
 - Embracing Cultural Diversity in Health Care: Developing Cultural Competence⁹²
 - Preventing and Managing Violence in the Workplace⁹³
 - Workplace Health, Safety and Well-Being of the Nurse Guideline⁹⁴

Conclusion

Thank you to the *Gender Wage Gap Strategy Steering Committee* for the work you are doing. We look forward to seeing many of RNAO's evidence-based recommendations reflected in your final report and in government policy. Please do not hesitate to be in touch with RNAO if additional information would be helpful in supporting action on this important issue.

References:

- ¹ Ministry of Labour (2015). *Closing the Gender Wage Gap: A Background Paper*. Toronto: Author, 5. <http://www.labour.gov.on.ca/english/about/gwg/consultation.php>
- ² International Labour Organization. Ratification of C100-Equal Remuneration Convention, 1951. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11300:0::NO:11300:P11300_INSTRUMENT_ID:312245
- ³ United Nations Treaty Collection (2016). Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-8&chapter=4&lang=en
- ⁴ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 6.
- ⁵ World Economic Forum (2015). Global Gender Gap Index 2015: Canada. Geneva: Author. <http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2015/economies/#economy=CAN>
- ⁶ World Economic Forum (2015). *Global Gender Gap Report 2015*. Geneva: Author, 8. <http://www3.weforum.org/docs/GGGR2015/cover.pdf>
- ⁷ Cornish, M. (2014). *A Growing Concern: Ontario's Gender Pay Gap*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives Ontario, 5. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Nationalper cent20Officeper cent2Cper cent20Ontarioper cent20Office/2014/04/Ont_Equal_Pay_Day.pdf
- ⁸ Monsebraatan, L. (2014). Ontario's Equal Pay Day to raise awareness of gender income gap. *Toronto Star*. April 15, 2014.
- ⁹ Cornish, 6.
- ¹⁰ Pay Equity Commission (2015). Equal Pay Day in Ontario. http://www.payequity.gov.on.ca/en/about/equal_payday2015.php
- ¹¹ "Based on average annual earnings for all earners, Ontario's gender wage gap has narrowed from 55.6 per cent in 1976 to 44.4 per cent in 1986 and 31.5 per cent in 2011, the last year data is available with this measure. By this measure, in 10 years (1976-1986) the gender wage gap narrowed 11.2 per cent, but in the subsequent 24 years (1987-2011) it only closed a further 11.3 per cent. It seems progress is slowing." This data is from the Statistics Canada, Labour Force Survey, CANSIM Table 282-0070. Ministry of Labour (2015). *Closing the Gender Wage Gap: A Background Paper*, 23. According to the Pay Equity Commission, the date of Equal Pay Day 2015 on April 20, was set in conversations with stakeholders in order to recognize that the gender wage gap persists in Ontario.
- ¹² Wynne, K. (2014) 2014 Mandate Letter: Labour. Toronto: Author. <http://www.ontario.ca/page/2014-mandate-letter-labour>
- ¹³ Wynne, K. (2014) 2014 Mandate Letter: Women's Directorate. Toronto: Author. <http://www.ontario.ca/page/2014-mandate-letter-womens-directorate>
- ¹⁴ Ministry of Labour (2015). *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*. Toronto: Author. <http://www.labour.gov.on.ca/english/about/gwg/consultation.php>
- ¹⁵ Cornish, 9.
- ¹⁶ Cornish, 9.
- ¹⁷ Mojtehedzadeh, S. & Monsebraatan, L. (2015). Precarious work is the now the new norm, United Way report says, *Toronto Star*, May 21, 2015.
- ¹⁸ Poverty and Employment Precarity in Southern Ontario (2013). *It's More than Poverty: Employment Precarity and Household Well-Being*. Toronto/Hamilton: United Way Toronto/McMaster University. <https://pepsouwt.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/its-more-than-poverty-feb-2013.pdf>
- ¹⁹ Poverty and Employment Precarity in Southern Ontario (2015). *The Precarity Penalty: The impact of employment precarity on individuals, households and communities--and what to do about it*. Toronto/Hamilton: United Way Toronto/McMaster University. https://pepsouwt.files.wordpress.com/2012/12/precarity-penalty-report_final-hires_trimmed.pdf
- ²⁰ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 36.

-
- ²¹ Cornish, 10.
- ²² Block, S. & Galabuzi, G. (2011). *Canada's Colour Coded Labour Market: The Gap for Racialized Workers*. Toronto: Wellesley Institute and Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 12. http://www.wellesleyinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/Colour_Coded_Labour_MarketFINAL.pdf
- ²³ Block & Galabuzi, 4.
- ²⁴ Cornish, 10.
- ²⁵ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*.
- ²⁶ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 29.
- ²⁷ Cornish, 19.
- ²⁸ Cornish, 20.
- ²⁹ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 25.
- ³⁰ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 45.
- ³¹ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 33-47.
- ³² Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 46.
- ³³ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 33.
- ³⁴ Jagsi, R., Griffith, K., Stewart, A. et al. (2013). Gender differences in salary in a recent cohort of early-career physician-researchers. *Academic Medicine*. 88(11).
- ³⁵ Jagsi, R., Griffith, K., Stewart, A. et al. (2012). Gender differences in the salaries of physician researchers. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 307(22), 2410-2417.
- ³⁶ Council of Canadian Academies (2012). *Strengthening Canada's Research Capacity: The Gender Dimension/The Expert Panel on Women in University Research*. Ottawa: Author. http://www.scienceadvice.ca/uploads/eng/assessmentsper cent20andper cent20publicationsper cent20andper cent20newsper cent20releases/women_university_research/wur_fullreporten.pdf.pdf
- ³⁷ Wilkinson, D. (2015). Why McMaster University gave its female academics a pay rise. *Higher Times Education*, May 14, 2015. <https://www.timeshighereducation.com/comment/opinion/why-mcmaster-university-gave-its-female-academics-a-pay-rise/2020176.article>
- ³⁸ Humphreys, A. (2015). McMaster University to give all female faculty a raise to match professors' pay. *National Post*, April 30, 2015.
- ³⁹ *CBC Hamilton*. Female McMaster professors getting a pay boost to same level as men. April 30, 2015.
- ⁴⁰ Wilkinson, Why McMaster University gave its female academics a pay rise.
- ⁴¹ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 19.
- ⁴² Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 19.
- ⁴³ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 19.
- ⁴⁴ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 20.
- ⁴⁵ Ministry of Labour, *Closing the Gender Wage Gap*, 35.
- ⁴⁶ Data retrieved from the College of Nurses of Ontario's Data Query Tool on January 11, 2016. Parts of this material are based on data and information provided by the College of Nurses of Ontario; however, the analyses, conclusions, opinions and statements expressed herein are those of the author and are not necessarily those of the College.
- ⁴⁷ Muench, U., Sindelar, J., Busch, S., & Buerhaus, P. (2015). Salary differences between male and female registered nurses in the United States. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 313: 12, 1266.
- ⁴⁸ Salary amounts reflect 2013 dollars and were adjusted for inflation. Muench et al, 1265-1266.
- ⁴⁹ Center for Research on Gender in the Professions (2013). *The Persistence of Male Power and Prestige in the Professions: Report on the Professions of Law, Medicine, and Science & Engineering*. San Diego: Author.

<http://crgp.ucsd.edu/documents/PersistenceofMalePowerandPrestigeintheProfessionsReportwithCaseStudies.pdf>

⁵⁰ Schreiber, R., & Nemetz, E. (2000). Pay equity and nursing in Ontario: Ten years later. *International Nursing Review*, 47 (2), 97.

⁵¹ Schreiber & Nemetz, 99.

⁵² Schreiber & Nemetz, 99.

⁵³ Schreiber & Nemetz, 101.

⁵⁴ Schreiber & Nemetz, 103.

⁵⁵ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2009). RNAO sounds the alarm on changing models of care in nursing.

<http://rnao.ca/policy/political-action/RNAO-sounds-alarms-on-changing-models-of-care>

⁵⁶ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). Sounding the alarm on changing models of nursing care. <http://rnao.ca/news/sounding-alarm-changing-models-nursing-care>

⁵⁷ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). RNAO continues to sound the alarm on changing models of nursing care. Toronto: Author.

http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Changing_Models_of_Nursing_Care_with_References.pdf

⁵⁸ Patrician, P., Loan, L., McCarthy, M. et al. (2011). The association of shift-level nurse staffing with adverse patient events. *The Journal of Nursing Administration*, 41(2), 64-70.

⁵⁹ Alenius, S., Tishelman, C., Runesdotter, S. & Lindqvist, R. (2014). Staffing and resource adequacy strongly related to RNs' assessment of patient safety: A national study of RNs working in acute-care hospitals in Sweden. *BMJ Quality and Safety*. 23(3): 242-249.

⁶⁰ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). RNAO continues to sound the alarm on changing models of nursing care. Toronto: Author.

http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Changing_Models_of_Nursing_Care_with_References.pdf

⁶¹ Schreiber & Nemetz, 104.

⁶² Schreiber & Nemetz, 98-104.

⁶³ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2014). RNAO's 70 per cent Full-Time Employment for Nurses Survey: Hospitals and Long-Term Care Sectors. Toronto: Author, 8.

http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/70_Survey_Final.pdf

⁶⁴ RNAO's 70 per cent Full-Time Employment for Nurses Survey, 8.

⁶⁵ College of Nurses of Ontario (2015). Membership Statistics Highlights 2015. Toronto: Author, 4. http://www.cno.org/globalassets/docs/general/43069_stats/membership-statistics-highlights-2015.pdf

⁶⁶ RNAO Response to HPRAC re: Scope of Practice for RNs in Extended Class (2009, January 29). *Registered Nurses Association of Ontario*. Retrieved from: http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/4627_RNAO_Response_to_HPRAC_re_Scope_of_Practice_for_RNs_in_Extended_Class_Jan_29.pdf

⁶⁷ Laurant, M., Reeves, D., Hermens, R., Braspenning, J. Grol, R., & Sibbald, B. (2009). Substitution of doctors by nurses in primary care (Cochrane Review). Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews.

⁶⁸ College of Nurses of Ontario (2015). Membership Statistics Highlights 2015, 7.

⁶⁹ Nurse practitioners leaving clinics for hospitals, higher pay (2014). *CBC News Sudbury*. April 23, 2014. <http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/sudbury/nurse-practitioners-leaving-clinics-for-hospitals-higher-pay-1.2619133>

⁷⁰ Association of Family Health Teams of Ontario., Association of Ontario Health Centres. Nurse Practitioners' Association of Ontario. (2013). Toward a Primary Care Recruitment and Retention Strategy for Ontario: Compensation Structure for Ontario's Interprofessional Primary Care Organizations. Retrieved from: <http://www.afhto.ca/wp-content/uploads/PC-Retention-and-Recruitment-Compensation-Structure-for-IPCOS-Report-to-MOHLTC-June-2013.pdf>

⁷¹ Association of Family Health Teams of Ontario., Association of Ontario Health Centres. Nurse Practitioners' Association of Ontario. (2013). Toward a Primary Care Recruitment and Retention

Strategy for Ontario: Compensation Structure for Ontario's Interprofessional Primary Care Organizations. Retrieved from: <http://www.afhto.ca/wp-content/uploads/PC-Retention-and-Recruitment-Compensation-Structure-for-IPCOs-Report-to-MOHLTC-June-2013.pdf>

⁷²Community Care Access Centres. (2014). Community-based Nurse Practitioners. Retrieved from:<http://healthcareathome.ca/southwest/en/Getting-Care/Getting-Care-at-Home/Intensive-Home-Care-Team/community-based-nurse-practitioners>

⁷³Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). Letter to Premier Wynne on nurse practitioner compensation. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO_-_Letter_to_Premier_Wynne_-_re_NP_Compensation_-_Sept_24_2015.pdf

⁷⁴Grinspun, D. (2015). Let's put patients first. *Hamilton Spectator*, November 7, 2015. <http://www.thespec.com/opinion-story/6085725-let-s-really-put-patients-first/>

⁷⁵Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2011). Creating Vibrant Communities: RNAO's Challenge to Ontario's Political Parties 2011 Election. Toronto: Author, 49. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/CVC_Technical_Backgrounder.pdf

⁷⁶RNAO, Creating Vibrant Communities,48-49.

⁷⁷RNAO, Creating Vibrant Communities,47-48.

⁷⁸Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2014). RNAO's 70 per cent Full-Time Employment for Nurses Survey: Hospitals and Long-Term Care Sectors. Toronto: Author.

⁷⁹RNAO, Creating Vibrant Communities, 15-17.

⁸⁰Equal Pay Coalition (2015). 12 Steps to close the gender pay gap by 2015. Toronto: Author. <http://www.equalpaycoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/12-Steps-To-Close-The-Gender-pay-gap-by-2025-Campaign-Documents.pdf>

⁸¹Cornish, *A Growing Concern: Ontario's Gender Pay Gap*.

⁸²Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). Letter to Prime Minister Trudeau and Premier Wynne: Federal and Provincial Investment in Affordable Housing for Better Health. Toronto: Author.

<http://rnao.ca/policy/submissions/letter-prime-minister-trudeau-and-premier-wynne-federal-and-provincial-investment>

⁸³Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). RNAO's response to the Changing Workplaces Review: Submission to the Ministry of Labour. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO_Submission_to_Changing_Workplaces_Review_FINAL_2.pdf

⁸⁴Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). RNAO Input on Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO_-_Letter_of_Input_on_Long-Term_Affordable_Housing_Strategy_Update_-_Sept_16_2015.pdf

⁸⁵Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). Ending Sexual Violence and Harassment for a Healthier Ontario: Submission to the Select Committee on Sexual Violence and Harassment. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO_Written_Submission_sexual_violence_April_29_2015_final.pdf

⁸⁶Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015). Pre-Budget Submission 2015--Moving Forward on Deficits: Social, Health, Environmental and Infrastructure. Toronto: Author. <http://rnao.ca/policy/submissions/rnao-pre-budget-submission-2015-moving-forward-deficits-social-health-environment>

⁸⁷Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2014). Open Letter to Premier Wynne from Ontario's RNs: Raise the Minimum Wage to \$14 per hour. Toronto: Author http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO_Letter_to_Premier_Wynne_regarding_minimum_wage.pdf

⁸⁸Burke, J. (2011). Men in Nursing. *RN Journal*. May/June 2011, 12-16 http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Men_in_Nursing_May-June2011.pdf

⁸⁹Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2002). Policy Statement: Racism. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/2286_Racism_2002.pdf

⁹⁰ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2007). Position Statement: Respecting Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity. Toronto: Author.

http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/2486_Respecting_Sexual_Orientation_and_Gender_Identity.pdf

⁹¹ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2008). Position Statement: Violence Against Nurses: Zero Tolerance for Violence Against Nurses and Nursing Students. Toronto: Author.

http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/4013_Violence_in_the_Workplace_Against_Nurses_and_Nursing_Students.pdf

⁹² Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2007). *Embracing Cultural Diversity in Health Care: Developing Cultural Competence*. Toronto: Author.

<http://rnao.ca/bpg/guidelines/embracing-cultural-diversity-health-care-developing-cultural-competence>

⁹³ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2009). *Preventing and Managing Violence in the Workplace*. Toronto: Author.

<http://rnao.ca/bpg/guidelines/preventing-and-managing-violence-workplace>

⁹⁴ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2008). *Workplace Health, Safety and Well-being of the Nurse*. Toronto: Author.

<http://rnao.ca/bpg/guidelines/workplace-health-safety-and-wellbeing-nurse-guideline>